
 Fort Dalles Museum houses an his-
toric collection of wagons and antique 
vehicles. The collection includes a 

Fort Dalles Museum’s  Antique Vehicle Collection 

 Knox Touring Car   

the need to replace the buildings in 
which they are stored. It is the opinion 
of professionals who have surveyed 
the collection that efforts to preserve 
and protect the individual vehicles 
will be useless if they cannot be 
moved into a proper facility. 
 
The collection is scatted throughout 
the museum grounds compound, in 
different buildings including: a 
wooden shed, a metal shed and the 
Anderson barn. The current housing 
conditions leave the vehicles exposed 
to wind, dust, vermin, and insects.  
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stage coach, buses, road-building 
equipment, a covered wagon, two 
hearses, and surreys, one of which 

was owned by Oregon Gover-
nor Zenas Moody. A portion 
of these antique vehicles were 
entrusted to the care of the 
museum by the American 
Legion Post #19.  
 
The vehicles, like all antiqui-
ties, are subject to the process 
of aging. In order to preserve 
these historic vehicles, con-
servation steps need to be 
taken. However urgent the 
need for conservation of the 
vehicles, even more urgent is 

      Conflicting information about 
year of manufacture. Sign says: 1907 
Knox touring car. Knox Automobile 
Co. - Springfield, Mass. 30” road 
Horsepower” About $2500.00. new. 
Published articles say it’s a 1911 
Knox. 

 Article published in The Dalles 
Daily Chronicle, Saturday, April 29, 
1922 titled: “Two Views of Malcolm 
Moody’s Knox, The Oldest Car in 
The Dalles Still in Operation” pictures 
the Knox and owner Malcolm A. 
Moody at the wheel. The article says: 
“Time does not seem to have im-
paired the vigor and serviceability of 
Malcolm A. Moody’s sturdy old 
Knox, the first water-cooled Knox 
automobile shipped west of the moun-

tains. It was way back in 1908, back 
in antiquity as far as automobiles are 
concerned, that Moody read and be-
lieved almost all the good things that 
were printed about the Knox automo-
bile, and forthwith sent an order for 
one to the factory at Springfield, 
Mass. The car arrived in due time, and 
with Dr. J. A. Reuters air-cooled 
Knox was one of the only two cars of 
that make in this vicinity for a long 
time.  

“This old Knox, which is still owned 
by Moody, is a five passenger car, 
with all the copper and other almost 
unwearable and unbreakable materials 
in it that car manufacturers built into 
cars in the early days of the automo-
bile industry. It was equipped with the 

same tonneau, or back seat, shown in 
the accompanying views, and also, 

Interior of metal vehicle building. 
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tin, local automobile repair man, brought it 
out of its retirement, and has been making 
good use of it ever since. “I don’t have a bit 
of trouble with it,” said Martin, and while it 
is not exactly a good looker, I believe it is 
more reliable than a great many cars now in 
use.” 
 “Not Woman-Broke. Here is an odd fact 
connected with this old Knox: Moody says 
it has never been broke to women. In other 
words, no woman has ever driven it, and so 
Miss Lillian Schassen, of The Chronicle 
office, who is seen at the wheel in one of the 
pictures shown here, enjoys the distinction 
of being the only woman who has ever han-
dled its wheel. 
 “Moody thinks the world of his old car, 
and intends to keep it in his possession, and 
to pension it when L.M. Martin decides to 
turn it back into his charge.” 
-The Ladd Henderson Collection 

From the FDMAHF President 
If Wagons Could Talk 

I am the Umatilla House Bus.  It was 
1879 and The Dalles was a bustling town 
and the Umatilla House Hotel saw the 
need for a way to transport guests from the 
steamer dock or train station to the Uma-
tilla House. I was a magnificently crafted 
“bus. ” I was considered the most resplen-
dent vehicle around.  During my years of 
service I transported many dignitaries and 
business people as Steamboats, stage-

coaches 
and rail-
road trains 
all stopped 
here.    
The Uma-
tilla House 
was a 
business 

hub too. Its huge safe served as the town’s 
bank for years. The bar room (reputedly 
the largest on the West Coast) served gold 
miners and gamblers, cowboys and sheep-
men, railroaders, steamboaters, Army offi-
cers, politicians and businessmen-many a 
deal was concluded over a drink at the 
famous, immense, ornate bar.  

Some of the dignitaries that I trans-
ported included President Grant, General 

Sherman, Thomas and Mrs. Edison, Mark 
Twain and entrepreneur George Francis 
Train, the man whose exploits inspired 
Jules Verne’s “Around the World in Eighty 
Days”  
    After the deaths of the most recent own-
ers in the 1890s, the Umatilla House fell 
into disrepair. With the advent of the 
horseless carriage, there was little use for 
me.   
     Presently, in my semi-retirement state, I 
reside at the Fort Dalles Museum.  The 
only time that I get out of my "cage" is for 
an occasional parade.  I look forward to 
these special occasions.  I feel like I'm hi-
bernating most of the time.  Museum visi-
tors can see me but they can't even get 
close enough to touch me because of the 
wire fence that separates us.  I was built for 
people and now the only thing that touches 
me are the birds, rodents, bugs, etc. and 
they really irritate me.   
   The museum docents tell visitors that I 
am historically significant...that I am very 
valuable... but my value is eroding due to 
my living conditions.  Oh...to have a home 
where I would be protected from this harsh 
environment.  My life could be 
extended for generations to come.  
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the tonneau with a “quick change” opera-
tion. The price of this old car was 
$4,000, f.o.b. the factory.  
     During its long and active life this car 
has never been overhauled. It has been 
frequently repaired, but the repairs were 
always of a minor nature, except the first 
one, which was made necessary by an 
accident on the old county fair grounds 
when Moody was putting his new car 
through a severe pulling test through a 
sandy road. He drove this car for several 
years and estimates that he undoubtedly 
covered 50,000 miles, over some of the 
worst roads in the world. He never made 
any long trips in it, but it was put to the 
most severe tests in the short jaunts over 
“hill and dale” in this vicinity. 
 Three years ago Moody retired his 
Knox, but a year or more ago, L.M. Mar-
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The vehicles are exposed to the ex-
tremes of temperature. In The Dalles 
summer heat can soar to over 100° F; 
in the winter temperatures are often 
sub-freezing, and recorded tempera-
tures for the area have been below 0° 
F. Because The Dalles is in the rain 
shadow of the Cascade Mountains, the 
climate is overall dry, with annual rain-

fall averaging about 
13” per year.   
This dry climate 
has helped keep the 
vehicles from rapid 
decomposition, but 
the materials used 
to build these vehi-
cles are reaching 
the end of  their 
natural lifespan. 
Paint is peeling, 
fabric and leather 
seat coverings are decomposing, metal 
and wood wheels and frames are losing 
their integrity and stability.  
 
The vehicles are crowded together be-
hind wire fences, and does not allow 
visitors to move around the vehicles 
and view them from all sides. There 
are also additional artifacts in the vehi-
cle sheds which cannot be properly 
displayed due to lack of room. Wheel-
wrighting tools, farm and logging 
tools, a kiln and a Universal printing 

press are part of the collection that are 
not properly exhibited due to lack of 
exhibit space.  
 
The museum has tried repeatedly over 
the years to apply for grants, but be-
ing owned by Wasco County, it was 
classified as a government entity in-
stead of a 501(c) 3 non-profit, thus 
making it ineligible for the vast ma-
jority of cultural and preservation 
grants.  
 
The economic downturn of this past 
decade also had a detrimental effect. 
County budget cuts left the museum 
to struggle on a tiny budget of 
$25,000 that has barely kept the doors 
open, leaving no funds for restoration 
work.  
 
Other avenues have been explored to 
find funding for a building to house 

the antique vehicle collec-
tion. The Martin family do-
nated $125,000 to the mu-
seum for the purpose of 
building a new facility for 
the collection. In Sept. of 
2009, the Fort Dalles Mu-
seum/Anderson Homestead 
Foundation was formed as a 
501 (c) 3 organization.  
 
In August 2010 the Founda-
tion received tax-exempt 

status from the IRS, enabling it to ap-
ply for, and receive grants for historic 
preservation, cultural trust, develop-
ment and maintenance of the facility.  
 
It is essential to the preservation of 
this historic vehicle collection that we 
first raise the funds for a new vehicle 
building to house the collection. Once 
that is accomplished, we will be able 
to begin work on conserving 
the vehicles themselves. 
   

  

The vehicles are crowded 
together  

behind wire fences,  
and does not allow visitors 

to move  
around the vehicles  
and view them from  

all sides.  

Age takes its toll as paint, wood, and 
fabric begin to deteriorate.  

The People's Market 

 People’s Market Meat and Delivery 
Wagon, which was used by one of the 
local markets around the 1920s to de-
liver goods  

O R E G O N 
C U L T U R A L 
TRUST will be 
in The Dalles at 
T h e  C i v i c 

Auditorium on April 15th 10am-
Noon. 
 
     Fort Dalles Museum Anderson 
Homestead Foundation is a proud 
member of The Oregon Cultural 
Trust. We would greatly appreciate 
your financial contribution.  
 
How it works: 
     The Oregon Cultural Trust part-
ners with over 1,300 cultural non-
profits throughout Oregon. A gift to 
Fort Dalles Museum/Anderson 
Homestead Foundation, followed 
by a matching gift to the Oregon Cul-
tural Trust allows a donor to claim a 
tax credit. The tax deductible portion 
of memberships to many Oregon cul-
tural organizations also qualifies to-
ward the matching gift. 
 
     For more information: http://
www.culturaltrust.org  frequently-
asked-questions or call The Oregon 
Cultural Trust at 503-986-0088 for 
assistance. 
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event hosted by the Wasco County 
Historical Society.   It was the consen-
sus that there should be more of these 
gatherings in the future. A host for the 
event will be needed. 

The FDM/AH Foundation was well 
represented at the event. 

A long-time vision of  local Histo-
rian Jean Vercouteran became a real-
ity  in February when a gathering of 
local “history folks” met at the Riv-
erenza to network and share what 
they are doing. 

About 30 people representing vari-
ous history venues attended this first 

History After Hours is Huge Success 

Theme: New Age of Preservation: Embark, Inspire, Engage 

May is National Historic Preservation Month 
your chance to find out! 
        The main focus of the Open House 
is to provide a behind-the-scenes tour of 
the building.  The Historic Landmarks 
Commission and The Dalles Main 
Street will be involved in the open 
house as well.    

Photos of preservation projects will 
be presented in a PowerPoint presenta-
tion. The Transportation Museum artist 
rendering and layout will also be on 
display during the event. 

 
Please check local news media for 

information as the date gets closer or 
contact Trish to be included in the up-
dates at TrishaNeal@hotmail.com  

 

National Historic Preservation 
Month is celebrated in May every 
year across the country. The theme 
for this year’s celebration is “New 
Age of Preservation: Embark, In-
spire, Engage,” as set by the Na-
tional Trust for Historic Preserva-
tion.   

This coming May 19, The Civic 
Auditorium is going to throw open 
its doors and invite the community to 
come tour the entire facility.  Curi-
ous about what is under the stage in 
the theater?  Wondering what the 
balcony looks like or what is behind 

the door upstairs in 
the Community 
Room?  Here’s 

Cash Register is  
Purchased for  
Museum Store 
    The Fort Dalles Museum/Anderson 
Homestead Foundation  recently de-
livered a new cash register to the Fort 
Dalles Museum.   

The FDMAHF purchased the Sharp 
Xi-A507 cash register with barcode 
scanner for the Fort Dalles Museum. 
The cost was $339.00 at Staples. 

    The FDMAH Foundation is pleased 
to be able to assist the museum by 
purchasing the cash register so that 
they can operate the Museum Store 
more efficiently. The barcode scanner 
allows the staff to track sales and in-
ventory much easier.  

    A credit card processing “card 
swipe” will be installed to allow the 
Museum Store to accept credit cards 
for purchases and admissions. This is 
being done through Wasco County 
which will save on fees the museum 
would normally have to pay. 



preserving their Old West heritage. 
The Dalles was ranked #7. 
 
The Smithsonian Magazine desig-
nated The Dalles as one of 20 Best 
Small Towns in 2014. They singled 
out communities for particular 
strengths in history, music, visual arts, 
learning, food, theater and science.  

 
You can be certain that The Dalles is 
going to be the community to visit 
this year! 
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Large Wheel Bicycle  
   On Friday, April 11, at 11 a.m., the 
public is invited as the Celilo Chapter 
of the Daughters of the American 
Revolution dedicates a basalt marker 
at the Fort Dalles Museum to recog-
nize the Surgeon’s Quarters as the 
only remaining building of the origi-
nal fort. It is a policy of DAR to cata-
log historic properties for national 
records. 
    The stone was donated by Larry 
Lange Landscaping and the etching 
done by Dave Cutler, Columbia 
Gorge Studios, Mosier.  

Circa 1890—Fort Dalles Museum 
Vehicle collection. Located inside 
the Anderson House. 

The Dalles is Tops as Western Town and Small Town 
The Dalles was recently recognized as 

one of the Top 10 
Western Towns by 
True West Maga-
zine.  This distinc-
tion was given to 
towns that have 
made an important 

contribution to 
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Marker Dedication at Fort Dalles Museum 

Summer Cruise Ship Season Has Started in The Dalles 
     The Summer Cruise Ship  Season 
started with the arrival of the American 
Empress on her first trip to The Dalles.  
On board for this trip were company 
officials, family, friends, and dignitar-
ies. Dignitaries included Mayor Steve 
Lawrence and his wife, Donna.  

     The Empress has its own buses to 
provide tours of the community for its 
passengers.  They run a “circuit” be-
tween the ship, Discovery Center, Fort 
Dalles Museum, Original Wasco 
County Courthouse, St. Peter’s Land-
mark, Sunshine Mill, and downtown.  
There will be a bus stop set up in front 

of Craig Office Supply to drop off 
passengers to allow them to shop and 
will pick them back up and take 
them back to the ship. 

     The Em-
press is the 
first of sev-
eral ships 
that will be 
calling on 
The Dalles. 
They in-
clude the 
American Empress (new this year), 
Queen of the West, Safari Legacy, 

Sea Lion, and the Seabird. There will 
be about 90 stops at The Dalles this 
year with some of the ships overnight-
ing. 

     It is going to be a 
very busy summer for 
The Dalles! 

 



Fort  Dalles Museum/Anderson Homestead Foundation 
P. O. Box 591 
The Dalles, Oregon 97058  

The re-roofing project for the Anderson Barn fi-
nally got started on March 31st.  Brown Roofing 
Company had been waiting for warmer and drier 
weather to start the project.  
 
The project is being funded through the Oregon 
Parks and Recreation Department 
(ORPD), the Oregon Heritage Commis-
sion. It is the Oregon Heritage Grant. This 
is a 50/50 matching grant. Brown Roofing 
was awarded the bid in the amount of 
$12,685.00   The grant request is for 
$6,342.50 and the balance will be covered 
through funds in the museum’s budget.   
 
The Fort Dalles Museum/Anderson 
Homestead Foundation may step in to 
assist if, for some reason, the cost of the 
project exceeds the bid and there are in-
sufficient funds to cover the work. This 

would occur if extensive damage was found when 
the roofing is torn off. 
 
Tarps were placed over everything inside the barn 
for protection against damage. The rain pretty much 
held off  at least enough to get the job done! 
 
The grant was written on behalf of the Fort Dalles 
Museum by Foundation board member, Trish Neal. 
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The purpose of the Fort Dalles Museum/Anderson Homestead Foundation is to preserve and protect  
the Fort Dalles Museum and to seek and obtain funding and resources in support of the museum.   

 
www.FortDallesFoundation.org  

Anderson Barn Project 
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